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Introduction

     Language Across the Curriculum (LAC) as an educational movement was 
initiated in the mid-sixties by practitioners in response to the need that 
they saw for all teachers to recognise and respond to the pivotal role that 
language plays in education. Since then LAC has received considerable 
academic support, and official recognition in a number of English speaking 
countries. A case study research project carried out in New Zealand looked 
at the ways in which schools developed policies for LAC in response to 
their particular language contexts (McPherson and Corson, 1989). Policy 
development was marked by teachers' willingness to participate in debate, 
discussion and self-reflection. However, during the research, equity 
emerged as perhaps the most contentious and difficult area of policy 
development.  The process of policy development highlighted specific 
concerns regarding equity provision for particular groups in schools, and 
also raised questions about the potential of LAC, as it was conceptualised 
within the research, to address the relationship between language and power 
and contribute to establishing a basis for more equitable education. 

Addressing equity issues through language policy

     In setting out to undertake the original Language Policy Across the 
Curriculum (LPAC) Research Project, equity provision through LAC was not 
identified as a specific focus of investigation. There were, however, good 
reasons to suspect that a focus on language in education would highlight 
disjunctures between the language and culture of the school and its 
curriculum, and the language and culture of children. Psychological studies 
of language development, and sociological studies of schooling indicate 
that this mismatch in the cultural and linguistic practices of school and 
learner may play a crucial role in denying children from non-dominant 
groups opportunities to achieve success in school. It was, therefore, 
likely that at least some of the policies might include specific reference 
to particular equity issues.
     The political and social context within which schools developed the 
LPACs also emphasised equity as an issue that was high on the educational 
agenda. A commitment to egalitarianism had been long been held as central 
to education in New Zealand and, at the time of the research, 'equity' had 
established itself as the term used to describe principles of fairness and 
social justice within public debate. Educational documents current at the 
time of the research indicated that schools would be required to address 



issues of equity (Department of Education, 1987, 1988a; Ministry of 
education, 1988) . However, the concept of equity within these documents 
was ill-defined and vague, and the implications for educational practice 
were unclear. A specific area of debate associated with equity concerned 
the place of Te Reo Maori in education, and this, in particular, 
highlighted the link between language and equity.
     Within the research, equity did emerge as a central area of concern 
and debate in policy development. There was difficulty in establishing any 
firm notion of what equity might imply: definitions were unstated, and 
appeared to be unclear, shifting and contradictory. However, the case 
studies revealed that equity considerations tended to be phrased in terms 
of meeting the needs of students from certain groups identified by teachers 
as being disadvantaged in education. These groups included:  Maori; other 
Pacific Island groups; other ethnic minority groups; girls; rural children; 
children with disabilities; and, children from low socio-economic home 
backgrounds. Across and within the schools there were very differing ideas 

regarding the ways in which LPACs might respond to the needs and interests 
of these groups. In part, these differences reflect diversity of context: 
Table 1 summarises major demographic features of the schools. Overall, 
however, policy discussion and provision in relation to equity tended to 
focus on six main areas:  the inclusion of Te Reo and Taha Maori in the 
school curriculum; ethnic minority education (including multicultural 
education, ESL provision and bi- and multi- lingual education); gender 
issues in education; rural education; home background (class) issues in 
education; and mainstreaming of children with disabilities. 

i)   Te Reo Maori and Taha Maori 
     "Maori issues" emerged as the most contentious area within LPAC 
development. Concern with the place of Maori language and culture within 
the schools was identified as a source of conflict and uncertainty for both 
teachers and parents at five of the six schools included in this study. In 
only one school, a secondary school that had the lowest percentage of Maori 
students (less than one percent), were issues pertaining to Maori language 
and culture not considered in relation to the development of language 
policy. Given the high social and political profile of Maori issues at the 
time of the research (Benton, 1987a; Department of Education, 1987), the 
intensity of debate on these issues was not unexpected. 
      Although attitudes towards the degree to which, and ways in which, 
Maori language and culture should be included or reflected in schools 
differed amongst participants, a common concern that was expressed by 
almost all the teachers in each of these schools was their own uncertainty 
in these areas. Teachers reported feeling a very low level of confidence in 
their ability to use and pronounce Maori words correctly; they indicated 
that parental attitudes were not consistent, and they felt uncertain of how 
to react to conflicting demands; some said that they felt pressured by 
policy decisions made at higher levels that paid little heed to the 
realities of their own abilities and situations; others described the area 
as a "minefield" in which they felt that they were "bound to get it wrong 



no matter what they did".

          Roll range     Roll/staff     Urban/Rural    Ethnic composition  
          1    J1 - S4   76 / 4    R    European  97%                      
Maori     3% 
     2    J1 - S4   370 / 19  U    Maori     38%                      
Samoan    17%                      European  13%                      
Tongan    10%                      Cook Island    5%                       
Niuean    5%                       Indian    5%                       South 
East Asian    4%                       Other     2%
          3    J1 - S4   116 / 5   R    European  84%                      
Maori     16%
          4    J1 - F2   30/ 2     R    European  83%                      
Maori     17%
          5*   F3 - F7(girls) 850 / 51  U    European  98%                      
Other     2%
     6    F3 - F7   1110 / 67 U    European  80%                      Maori     
10%                      Asian     4%                       Pacific Island 
4%                       Other     2%
* The LPAC in this school was developed for a specific top stream F3 class 
only. In all other cases, policies were school wide.

Table 1:  Roll range, roll and staff numbers, setting and ethnic 
composition of      participant schools.

     While some teachers felt that they were able to deal constructively 
with these issues, despite their own uncertainty, others indicated that 
they felt worried, and even threatened by the debate. In two schools the 
principals said that they believed that if staff felt "pushed" into using 
Maori language, or referring to Maori culture in class, then they would 
become defensive, and that this would ultimately be damaging to any real 
progress. Both these principals said that they perceived teachers' 
resistance as due to lack of confidence and knowledge rather than racism. 
The danger here was that in effect this may have meant that Maori claims 
could continue to be dismissed. However, in both these schools, principals 
commented on changes in attitudes and practice within the schools during 
the year in which the research was undertaken. They suggested that 
addressing Maori issues through a focus on LAC had provided a constructive, 
and relatively "unthreatening" approach to teacher development in this 
area. 
     Across the five schools in which Maori culture and language issues 
were discussed within the context of language policy differing approaches 
were taken. However, within all schools, these discussions were marked by 
lack of consensus regarding both policy responses and the rationales given 
for wishing to either include or exclude Maori language and culture from 
the curriculum.  An underlying tension centred on whether Maori language 
and culture were seen as valid components of the curriculum for all 



students, Maori students only, or students who chose to opt into 
bicultural/ bilingual groups/ classes.
     In debating policy some teachers said that they believed that the 
ultimate aim should be a school that was fully bicultural and bilingual for 
all children; other teachers felt that separate educational provision for 
Maori children, in the form of bilingual units within the school were most 
appropriate; and, at the other end of the spectrum were teachers and 
parents who indicated that while there may be some place for Taha Maori in 
the curriculum, particularly within a Social Studies context, that any 
attempt to incorporate Maori language would be inappropriate. 
     The secondary school that addressed the issue of Maori language did so 
within its Second and Foreign Language Policy. Thus, the only formal 
recognition of Maori language was within classes which were optional and 
open to all students. One teacher described the school as showing very 
little concern for the needs and rights of Maori students, and said there 
was little hope of any broader action for the inclusion of either Te Reo or 
Taha Maori within the curriculum. The setting up of Maori language classes 
for Forms 3 - 5 was seen by this teacher as having been an important step 
in providing a "place" for Maori students in an almost overwhelmingly 

Pakeha environment. Although the LPAC suggested that establishing sixth 
form Maori courses should be a priority regardless of numbers, the 
Principal said that such a guarantee was not possible. This was seen by 
some teachers as indicative of the lack of any real concern at the school 
for Maori students: they argued that the high Maori drop out rate was 
reflective of the school's lack of cultural sensitivity; at the same time, 
low numbers of Maori students in the Senior School made the provision of 
Maori language classes at that level most unlikely. To some extent this 
seemed to be a self-perpetuating situation: Maori language classes were the 
only available structural mechanism for providing support to Maori 
students, but the high drop-out rate of Maori students meant that there was 
no guarantee of provision of these classes beyond fifth form. 
     In two primary schools, the language policies directly addressed Maori 
language issues. Both schools had principals who expressed a specific 
commitment to developing biculturalism. In the primary school with the 
highest percentage of Maori children (38%), the principal hoped that, in 
the short term, the school community as a whole would reflect a growing 
understanding of Maori issues, and a willingness to incorporate more Maori 
and other minority languages in the curriculum, while maintaining English 
as the main language of instruction. In the long term it was hoped that the 
school would establish a number of bilingual units and it was intended that 
the first of these units be Maori-English. Within this school, however 
there was considerable opposition to such a move on the part of both some 
staff and parents. It was feared that the setting up of units would be 
divisive for staff, children and communities. There were also worries that 
educational standards would fall, and that, in particular, children's 
facility with English would suffer, thus disadvantaging them in "the real 
world". Lack of resources, particularly in terms of staff expertise, were 
cited as a problem. The principal in this school saw the process of 



changing attitudes and "shifting school climate" as being a long and drawn 
out procedure. However, it is notable that within this school there was in 
fact a considerable shift in opinion over the time in which the research 
project was in operation: for example, the Principal had noted that 
teachers were more willing to use Maori phrases and greetings and were 
consciously attempting to incorporate more Maori songs and material in the 
curriculum. Staff indicated that this was because they felt that the 
processes of change were not being forced upon them. 
     Rather than moving towards establishing a separate bilingual unit, the 
principal at the other school believed that Taha Maori and Te Reo Maori 
should increasingly become woven into the curriculum for all children, and 
the language policy laid the ground for such change. Two of the five staff 
were very antagonistic towards this approach, and Maori issues at the 
school became the focus of very considerable conflict between staff. The 
two staff felt that such a goal was inappropriate both educationally and 
socially. They suggested that the area was too contentious and unlikely to 
receive community support, and finally that even limited moves towards the 
inclusion of Te Reo were beyond the resources of the present staff. 
Community input was not sought in this school, though all staff 
acknowledged that there was likely to be community resistance towards 
change. Despite the level of conflict at this school certain initiatives 
were undertaken during 1988: a school-wide joint social studies/language 
theme culminating in a visit to the local marae was organised; and by the 
end of the year some Maori phrases, especially greetings, were in use both 
in formal situations (eg. assembly) and informally in most classrooms.
     At both the other primary schools, parents in general indicated that 
they felt quite strongly that there was no place for Te Reo within their 
schools. At both these schools discussion about Maori issues was avoided to 
a certain extent. It was acknowledged by both principals that central 
Ministerial policy was likely to outstrip local attitudes, and to this 
extent it was possibly better, and certainly easier, to wait for imposed 
change rather than precipitate confrontation. In these situations there was 
some conflict for these principals in attempting to follow democratic 
models of policy development, while maintaining commitment to educational 
goals and procedures that they felt to be important. At neither of these 
schools was the provision of special Maori language classes for Maori 
children discussed.

     Overall, the degree to which and ways in which Maori language and 
culture were included in the curriculum varied greatly between schools and 
reflected local teacher and community attitudes rather than drawing on 
Department of Education policy. The extent to which recognition was given 
to Te Reo and Taha Maori in the LPACs tended to reflect the percentage of 
Maori students in schools and this highlights a particular concern 
regarding educational fairness for Maori students in areas in which Maori 
representation is limited. These observations bear out some of the concerns 
expressed in the Royal Commission report which notes that:
Although the (Department's) intent is obviously that the Maori content of 
the curriculum should rise dramatically in quantity and status, no coercive 



measures are proposed to bring recalcitrant schools and teachers into line. 
In communities where Maori people are neither numerically or politically 
strong, local pressures are unlikely to facilitate rapid change in the 
status quo. A massive financial and political commitment would be required 
to implement the recommendation that Maori language be made available to 
all who wish to learn through it (Benton, 1987a: 25)

     The reasons given by participants for wishing to either include or 
exclude Te Reo and Taha Maori within school curriculum also varied. A 
minority of teachers were openly cynical about moves towards biculturalism 
in education. They described such moves as part of a "liberal, warm fuzzy" 
approach, which had little relevance to the "real word", and saw attempts 
to incorporate either Maori language or culture in the curriculum as 
essentially a sop to political pressure and the need "to be seen to be 
doing something". 
     Teachers in favour of including Maori language and culture in the 
curriculum gave a range of reasons in support of their viewpoint, although 
these were not often expressed clearly. While participants consistently 
acknowledged Maori children as a group as likely to be doing comparatively 
poorly in schools, policy responses to this perception, and discussion 
appeared very fragmented. In part, this may be because in discussing 
policy, "Maori issues" tended to be discussed in terms of Te Reo Maori and 
Taha Maori. These areas of policy in turn were discussed in relation to 
non-Maori children as well as, and sometimes instead of, Maori children. In 
this process, it seemed that there was some confusion regarding whose needs 
were being considered, and often the particular interests of Maori appeared 
to get lost in the process. 
     Most teachers explained the inclusion of Maori language and culture 
across the curriculum in terms of the benefits that these areas of study 
might have for 'all children'. Many felt that cultural, and in particular 
bicultural, awareness was essential to the lessening of racial tension, and 
that as New Zealanders it was important that "we all know something about 
both our Pakeha and our Maori heritage". This view was also expressed by 
those parents who participated in the project. However, although these 
parents said that some knowledge of Taha Maori might be relevant, they 
expressed the opinion that Maori language was unlikely to be useful or 
relevant to their children. A number of teachers described the need for 
children to gain bicultural and bilingual skills in clearly utilitarian 
terms: they said that it was important for all children to be familiar with 
Maori language and culture as it was fast becoming a prerequisite for 
participation in certain professions. 
     Teachers who supported the inclusion of Te Reo and Taha Maori in terms 
of the value that it may have for Maori children most often explained this 
in terms of increasing children's "self-esteem" by making them feel that 
the school valued their culture, and this, in turn, was seen as being 
important in helping Maori students feel less alienated by school. Teachers 
suggested that increased self-esteem and decreased feelings of alienation 
were important factors in helping Maori children succeed in the school 
environment. This essentially instrumental or functional view contrasted 
with the view expressed by two participants in the research. While they 



recognised that including Maori language and culture may influence the 
success of Maori children in schools, their prime motivation for striving 
towards biculturalism and bilingualism was in terms of the rights of Maori 
children and parents to an education which paid more than lip service to 
their place as tangata whenua in this country. Rather than a means to an 

end, an education which was bicultural and bilingual was seen as a right in 
itself. 
     Within the schools involved in this project there was a general lack 
of reliable information about Maori community attitudes towards the 
including Te Reo and Taha Maori. One teacher, for example, suggested that 
she did not "think that the Maori people here are really very interested in 
their Maori culture", while in the same school another staff member said 
that the Maori community had expressed considerable interest in setting up 
a bilingual Maori-English unit within the school. Similarly, in no school 
were there formal records indicating children's level of ability or 
experience in Te Reo , although some individual teachers had attempted to 
gather this information in their classrooms.
     These points support the claim that it is Pakeha rather than Maori 
interests that are likely to be served through Pakeha controlled policy 
initiatives purporting to address Maori needs. In a paper entitled Taha 
Maori: Pakeha Capture, Smith (1990b) discusses a number of issues which 
indicate that the observations described here are illustrative of 
widespread problems associated with curriculum initiatives such as Taha 
Maori. Smith suggests that "in being directed to all pupils, Taha Maori has 
become 'co-opted' into being more concerned with educating Pakeha pupils" 
(Smith, 1990b: 188). As such Taha Maori will fail to respond to the 
specific cultural needs and rights of Maori pupils, and effectively 
appropriates resources away from this purpose. Smith also criticises the 
way in which Taha Maori is perceived as a vehicle to enable Maori to 
improve their school performance by enhancing their self-esteem. Within 
this instrumental approach (see also Benton, 1988), school performance is 
equated with Pakeha learning, and the validity of Maori knowledge is 
effectively demeaned in this process. Self-esteem theory also essentially 
disempowers Maori by constituting them as victims in need of uplifting. In 
addition, Smith discusses problems associated with the dependence on a 
mainly Pakeha teaching force for the implementation of Taha Maori:
These teachers are mostly monocultural and inadequately trained for such a 
task. Many of these teachers need to develop appropriate attitudes and 
personal skills before they can begin to develop the necessary skills and 
knowledge to pass on to pupils. In many instances, these teachers cannot be 
sufficiently trained at short notice to do justice to the task with which 
they have been charged. Again the failure of teachers to be adequately 
prepared will have counter-productive effects on Maori people and Maori 
culture, notwithstanding the 'setting up' of teachers to fail by placing an 
unrealistic demand upon them (Smith, 1990b: 191).
These points suggest that the uncertainty expressed by teachers in the 
research may have been well grounded. 
     Overall then, the success of the LPACs in addressing Maori interests 



would seem to be limited. However, in the two schools with the highest 
percentages of Maori children work on LAC provided an effective means of 
starting to address teacher development needs. It was also apparent that 
the majority of teachers in these two schools were very concerned to 
increase their own bicultural understanding. Thus, although the policy 
responses to Maori issues may not in themselves have provided an effective 
means of creating a more equitable education for Maori students, the 
policies do reflect the willingness of teachers to critically examine their 
own attitudes, and to initiate a process of change. This may provide 
grounds for some optimism.

ii)  Ethnic minority education
     In contrast to the approach taken to Maori issues in education, where 
'biculturalism' was not necessarily tied specifically to the interests of 
Maori, 'multiculturalism' tended to receive attention only in those schools 
in which there were significant numbers of non-Maori ethnic minority 
students. Such an approach contrasts with the concept of multicultural 
education developed in other countries such as Britain, where multicultural 
and anti-racist education are encouraged in all schools, regardless of the 
ethnic make-up of the school community (DES, 1985). In one school (without 
a multi-ethnic population) multicultural education was not entirely 
dismissed, however, it was decided that in moving beyond monoculturalism 
and monolingualism, their priority should be Maori/Pakeha bilingualism and 

biculturalism. Although the policy at this school makes reference generally 
to children from 'minority groups', discussion had focussed on the 
particular needs of Maori children; multiculturalism would follow in due 
course. Such an approach fits closely with Metge's (1990) suggestion that 
biculturalism should be central to multiculturalism, with the intention of 
overcoming monoculturalism and establishing a basis for recognising and 
valuing other cultures.
     In terms of the ways in which LPACs responded specifically to non-
Maori ethnic minority students, three broad areas of need were identified: 
multiculturalism; bi or multilingualism; and ESL provision. Two schools, 
one primary and one secondary, approached these issues in policy 
development. In the primary school concerned, the focus of the LPAC was 
multiculturalism, and ESL provision and mother tongue maintenance were 
incorporated under this umbrella. In the secondary school the policy itself 
referred only to ESL provision, although the group working on LPAC said 
that there was a need to consider other issues in the future. Again, in 
moving beyond monoculturalism a number of teachers at this school suggested 
that Maori-Pakeha biculturalism should take priority.

Multiculturalism
     The multicultural make-up of the primary school was identified by 
teachers as its defining feature. While teachers at the school were clearly 
very concerned to meet the needs of children from minority ethnic 
backgrounds, there had not been any whole school policy which specifically 
addressed these issues prior to the appointment of the new principal in 



1988. Within interviews staff indicated that one of their major concerns 
was that the majority of children at the school were educationally 
disadvantaged in some way. These disadvantages stemmed from the 
interrelationship of factors including ethnic minority membership, new 
immigrant status and low socio-economic status. In addition to having large 
numbers of children from non-English speaking backgrounds in the school, 
teachers identified a range of other "problems". These included: limited 
communication between home and school; having home backgrounds in which 
literacy was not valued; the transience of the population; substandard 
accommodation; poor nutrition and access to medical attention, and 
subsequent low standards of health; the prevalence in particular of glue 
ear; and the high proportion of children with behavioural problems. While 
teachers were concerned about the stresses and difficulties associated with 
teaching in this situation, they also emphasised two main positive aspects 
of working in a multicultural environment: they enjoyed and valued the 
opportunity to work with children from a wide variety of different cultural 
backgrounds; and, they felt that teaching in this situation was really 
"worthwhile". 
     As with teachers' response to Maori students, one of the underlying 
problems was seen as lack of self esteem in the pupils. This issue was 
emphasised by almost all teachers interviewed, and they made it clear that 
they viewed high self-esteem as essential if children were to achieve 
academically at school. Teachers said that a primary aim of 
multiculturalism should be to foster self-esteem through helping children 
develop pride in their own cultural background. This in turn would require 
the school to become more inclusive in terms of curriculum, materials, 
links with the community, and through employing ethnic minority staff. Some 
teachers indicated that multiculturalism would also entail developing 
teaching and assessment approaches which were more culturally sensitive to 
different (non-Pakeha) ways of learning. Again the rationale for this was 
made in terms of helping children achieve academic success. Thus, overall 
"multiculturalism' tended to be seen as a means to an end, rather than a 
justifiable end in itself, although this to some extent conflicted with 
teachers' expressed enjoyment and valuing of the multicultural environment 
in which they worked.
      
Bi- and multi-lingual education
     Although expressed support for multiculturalism at the primary school 
was strong, attitudes towards bi- or multi-lingualism were much more mixed. 
There were some teachers who said that they felt uncomfortable about 
encouraging children to use languages other than English in school. They 

supported this attitude with a number of points. They said that they 
believed it was best for children to be using and practising English at 
school, and that encouraging the use of other languages would be at the 
expense of English. These teachers were also concerned that if children 
were using languages other than English they would have no control over 
either keeping children "on task" or on checking the quality of work that 
children were producing. However, most of these teachers also said that, as 



a short term measure, if a child entered school with very limited English 
language skills, it was often useful to ask another child with the same 
mother tongue to act as a translator. The Principal, and other teachers 
said that this view was also shared, in particular, by members of Pacific 
Island communities, who had indicated that they believed strongly that the 
key to their children's success was good English, and that this was the 
school's responsibility; responsibility for mother-tongue maintenance 
rested with the community, not the school. 
     Other teachers said that they felt that there was real benefit to be 
obtained from encouraging children to use their mother tongues in both oral 
and written work. As with discussions about multiculturalism, these 
teachers said that they believed that this was most important in terms of 
raising children's self-esteem. Other teachers felt that there were also 
significant advantages in terms of helping children extend their thinking 
in ways that might be difficult in English. One teacher in particular 
suggested that if children were able to develop fluency and confidence in 
written and oral work in their own language then this would "transfer" 
naturally to work in English as their expertise and confidence in English 
grew. However, most of these teachers were uncertain of whether they would 
support full bilingual units in the school, and the focus of discussion 
tended to be on ways in which bilingual opportunities could be encouraged 
within mainstream classrooms. The most significant structural change 
suggested within the policy was through the use of vertical groupings which 
would ensure that teachers could group children according to mother tongue 
background for different activities if they wished. Encouraging closer 
links with the community, and drawing upon the pool of language resources 
there, was a further intention of the policy. Finally, the employment of 
bilingual staff and staff training were covered by the LPAC. However, in 
appointing bilingual staff there was concern that it would be difficult to 
meet the needs of smaller ethnic groups in the school.

ESL provision
     In the secondary school, the LPAC made only passing reference to 
ethnic minority students, and this was to state that an LAC co-ordinator 
should have responsibility for acting as a consultant to staff regarding 
ESL issues. However, the policy provides no guidelines regarding possible 
or desired approaches to ESL provision. For those directly involved in 
policy development this reflected a "realistic" response to attitudes 
within the school. Although they believed that there was a need for "the 
whole school to be aware of, and responsible for, the needs of ESL 
students" (Staff Handout, 1988), they felt that this approach would not be 
supported by the Principal or most other staff. At the time of the 
research, formal ESL provision took the form of student withdrawal by the 
'resource-team' and some individual teachers made an attempt to use 
teaching strategies that were appropriate to NESB students. 
     In the primary school there was limited (10 hours per week) special 
needs ESL provision available. This was to be used to support ESL students 
in their home classroom, reflecting the view, shared by most staff, and 
supported by research (Corson, 1990), that mainstream support of ESL 
learners was more effective than withdrawal. Within the school it was also 



accepted by all teachers that ESL support, and the use of appropriate 
teaching strategies, was the responsibility of all teachers, in all 
curriculum areas.

     In summary, although policy at the secondary school would seem to bear 
out criticisms that assimilationist/deficit approaches to minority groups 
are dominant (Robinson, 1987b), the changes made in the primary school 
during the process of the research would indicate the potential for 
progress, and suggest that in moving towards fully bilingual educational 

opportunities for all children in the future the school may well be able to 
go beyond deficit models of multicultural education (Skutnabb- Kangas, 
1988). The focus on language through work on LPAC had been useful in 
providing the basis for teacher development in multiculturalism, and 
teachers saw continued work in this area as the "key" to improving 
education for ethnic minority children.

iii) Gender issues in education
     Across schools gender was not generally seen as being relevant to 
language policy, nor in fact was gender necessarily seen as an equity 
issue. The majority of teachers interviewed said that they treated boys and 
girls the same, and that sex discrimination was generally something of the 
past. Other teachers indicated that they felt quite antagonistic towards 
the views of "feminists" in education, and some described the suggestion 
that either girls and boys might use different styles of language, or that 
teachers might talk differently to boys and girls, as rubbish. In two of 
the six schools language policy made no reference to gender, and in two 
other schools reference was limited to stating that language should be non-
sexist, although what this might imply was not discussed.     
     Language and gender issues were most extensively covered in the all 
girls' secondary school. Initially gender was not a focus of policy 
discussions, nor was it seen as particularly relevant to language policy or 
the needs of the group of girls for whom the LPAC was being developed. 
However, in considering students' needs, attention increasingly centred on 
gender-related concerns. These concerns were also specifically related to 
the fact that as a group the girls were perceived as high achievers. The 
teachers felt that if they were to achieve their full potential both at and 
beyond school there were a number of specific language issues that should 
be addressed. Teachers particularly identified the need to increase the 
girls' self confidence in a number of areas: taking control of their own 
learning; dealing with a wide range of reading material in terms of both 
content and style; presenting ideas to wider audiences; and, dealing with 
new technologies. Teachers also suggested that a cooperative rather than 
competitive learning environment encouraged self-confidence, and would 
"fit" better with the ways in which the girls seemed to learn best. 
     At the other school at which gender issues were specifically covered 
in the LPAC, discussion focussed only on whether girls and boys received 
differential treatment from teachers. Two members of staff in particular 
were adamant that this did not occur in their classrooms. The LPAC aimed to 



ensure equal treatment of girls and boys, and was finally agreed to by all 
staff because it was not seen to require them to act in a way which was 
different to their current practice.      
     These findings support concerns that equity provision for girls may 
tend to be geared primarily towards high achievers, who in turn are most 
likely to be from high SES groups, rather than also being extended to girls 
from low SES and/or ethnic minority groups (Orr, 1987). What was perhaps 
most discouraging in terms of providing for a more equitable education for 
girls was the level of antagonism that was expressed by some teachers 
towards the discussion of gender issues. Of similar concern was the widely 
expressed view that equality for girls had already been achieved in 
education, despite evidence that indicates that there are significant 
limitations on the aspirations and life chances of most young women at the 
completion of their secondary schooling (Orr, 1987). These limitations 
reflect: girls' subject choices in secondary schools; girls' limited 
participation in tertiary education; and the high proportion of low SES, 
Maori and Pacific Island girls who leave school early (Department of 
Education, 1989a). Teachers also tended to assert that they treated girls 
and boys the same. While this may have been the case, research indicates 
that this is not generally so (Kelly, 1988), even in those situations in 
which teachers believe that they are treating girls and boys equally. These 
issues lend support to the claims of feminist researchers in New Zealand 
regarding continuing lack of progress in achieving gender equity 
(Middleton, 1988a). At the same time it was apparent that some teachers 
were aware of research indicating inequalities in classroom interaction. A 
minority of teachers were also interested in investigating alternative 
styles of classroom interaction which might be more appropriate for girls. 

LPAC potentially provided a basis for initiating such changes, and in both 
schools in which gender issues were covered in the LPAC, it had been 
through a focus on LAC that these issues were raised.

iv)  Rural education
     Issues associated with rural schooling were identified as central to 
the LPACs developed at the two smallest schools in the research. At both 
schools parents and teachers said that they felt that lack of self esteem 
was a very real problem for rural children, and that it was this, more than 
anything else, that was likely to disadvantage children in achieving 
success, particularly at later stages of their education. Parents and 
teachers suggested that lack of self esteem was most apparent in the 
difficulty that children had expressing themselves orally (particularly in 
organising their ideas coherently in an ordered manner, and without 
hesitation). Linked to this was concern at both schools that the children 
were not good listeners, and that there was a tendency for children to make 
fun of each other when they were asked to speak in front of the group. At 
one school teachers said that they believed that lack of self esteem was 



also reflected in poor imaginative and creative written work. Both schools 
focussed on these issues within the LPACs that were developed. 
     At both schools, parents and teachers also expressed concern that 
rural children often missed out on a range of experiences that were more 
readily available to city children. However, each school's response to this 
perception was very different. In one, few children had attended pre-
school, and access to out of school activities was limited. Teachers 
explained this not only in terms of rurality, but also in terms of the 
local economy and the high percentage of parents who were either unemployed 
or in low-paying and often temporary jobs. Teachers and parents at this 
school decided that a focus of the LPAC should be concerned with extending 
the range of language available for children to use, and broadening their 
experiential base. 
     In the other school, parents indicated in interviews that they made a 
particular effort to "compensate" for living in a rural area, and teachers 
supported this observation. Most children in the school had received pre-
school education and almost all were involved in a range of out of school 
activities, including music, drama, sports, ballet and clubs. Families in 
the area tended to group together and share transportation to and from 
these activities. However, in interviews with parents it was apparent that 
not all families were included in this group. In particular, there was an 
apparent division between the Pakeha community and Maori families in the 
area. In this school, the LPAC did not focus on the need to extend 
children's experiences and opportunities to use language in different 
situations. While the majority of children were clearly not disadvantaged 
in terms of access to a broad range of "educational" experiences, the 
approach taken in the LPAC meant that it did not address the situation of 
those children for whom this was not the case.
     The different opportunities for children at these schools confirm 
suggestions (Robinson, 1987c) that rural disadvantage is likely to be 
confined to particular groups. Consideration of the role of low SES was 
clearly apparent in one policy. A particular concern, in terms of the 
policies developed in each school, centres on the lack of recognition given 
to the interests of Maori students in the schools. In both schools there 
was community resistance to the idea of incorporating Maori language in the 
curriculum. Although the teachers at one school decided that they would 
proceed with some Maori language, the decision at the other school to 
conform to community pressure would seem to legitimate the monocultural 
attitudes expressed by parents.
     Within the research, it was only at these schools that parents were 
included in policy development, and both teachers and parents commented on 
the importance of the close links between the school and community. There 
is evidence to suggest that this involvement has advantages for both school 
and community (Archer, 1972; Department of Education, 1975; Nash, 1983) and 
these were particularly apparent in terms of parental support for the 
school and teachers, close relationships between children, and good rapport 
between teachers and children. However, the principals also said that the 
close knit nature of the communities was sometimes likely to highlight 
conflict and this could make resolution of problems difficult. As discussed 
in the section on 'Te Reo and Taha Maori', this was particularly evident in 



the handling of Maori language issues.

     
v)   Mainstreaming
     Only one school made reference to mainstreaming within the LPAC. 
Although this school had no mainstreamed students at the time of the 
research, they were aware that policy changes meant that they could be 
required to accept mainstreamed students in the future. 'Mainstreaming' was 
included within the broad part of the policy which dealt with "issues of 
access". Teachers at this school identified mainstreamed students as likely 
to be a group with specific difficulties of access to the curriculum which 
might be mediated through particular language problems. However, discussion 
on how the needs of these students might best be addressed was limited and 
the policy really only laid the foundation for further work in the area. 
     The fact that only one school considered the particular needs of 
students with disabilities within LPAC may reflect the marginalisation of 
this group in discussions of equity in education. It may also have 
reflected the fact that at the time of the research, mainstreaming of 
students with severe disabilities was limited: certainly the policy which 
did address this issue was deliberately forward-looking. Finally, it may be 
that schools did not see LPAC as the most appropriate way of responding to 
children with special teaching needs. The need for individualised 
programmes for these students (Chapman, 1988) may be better catered for in 
other ways, though conceivably an LPAC might appropriately provide the 
guidelines for developing and implementing such programmes.

vi)  Home background (class) issues in education
     Only one LPAC specifically acknowledged the relationship between SES 
and language, and in this case it was in terms of the advantage that the 
congruence between the home and school conferred upon students. However, in 
two schools the relatively low SES of the school community was clearly seen 
as interrelated with other dimensions of disadvantage, though it was these 
other factors rather than SES that teachers identified as the focus for 
policy.
     In one school, ethnic minority membership and low SES were linked and 
teachers indicated that it was these two issues together which constituted 
the particular disadvantages faced by the children at the school. So, poor 
access to medical care, and subsequent problems such as glue ear, for 
example, reflected a combination of lack of financial resources, lack of 
familiarity with the health system and poor English skills. Similarly, lack 
of a literacy based environment at home reflected a combination of cultural 
factors and economic restraints. In the other school low SES combined with 
rural location meant that there were specific ways in which access to 
certain experiences was limited. For example, most children had little 
experience of money transactions. Much of the family shopping was done on 
the slate at the local shop, and few families were well off enough to go 
shopping in town.
     In referring to issues associated with SES, teachers tended to talk 
about "home background" rather than "class", and disadvantage associated 



with low SES was linked specifically with financial issues, rather than 
being discussed in broader socio-economic terms. In both these schools, 
disadvantage was primarily discussed in terms of factors other than low SES 
(i.e. ethnic minority and rural issues). This approach appears to support 
the belief that education in New Zealand is not class-based (OECD, 1983), 
at least in terms of educational disadvantage. However, this contrasts with 
the school which had identified students as coming from advantaged homes. 
In this case, teachers acknowledged the importance of social and cultural 
capital as well as income in terms of the success that these students were 
likely to experience at school, and clearly identified the importance of 
SES in securing educational advantage.
     Failure to openly acknowledge the importance of cultural capital, 
particularly in as much as it is reflected in home literacy practices 
(Wells, 1985; Nash and Harker, 1992), is likely to obscure rather than 
clarify the ways in which class-based inequalities in education are 
perpetuated. However, to be able to acknowledge the different experiences 
that children have in terms of language and literacy without implying a 
generalised or individual deficit is challenging. It may be that teachers' 
reluctance to interpret low SES in terms of cultural or social 

'disadvantage' was one way of avoiding this pitfall.

Emergent themes in policy development

     In developing the LPACs, there were certain themes which cut across 
the areas identified in the discussion above. The following points 
elaborate these themes, highlighting the possibilities and limitations 
evident in the approaches taken in the schools studied. This provides a 
broader picture of the potential of LAC to address equity concerns. 

i)   For most teachers, involvement in LPAC provided a positive basis for 
discussing ways in which they could improve their practice and the quality 
of education that their students' received.
     The majority of the teachers involved in policy development said that 
they believed the process had been useful: the policies provided the basis 
for a more coherent approach to the role of language in learning within 
schools or across curriculum areas; and most teachers said that the 
opportunity to discuss their own and others' approaches to teaching and 
learning had been important in clarifying, challenging, extending and 
developing their own ideas. 
     There was some initial reluctance on the part of some teachers to 
becoming involved in LPAC development. Some said that they felt worried 
that it would become an essentially negative process, in which they would 
be told that what they were doing was "not good enough". Some teachers 
indicated that they felt that LPAC threatened their autonomy as teachers, 
and that it would require them to adopt practices that were not congruent 
with their own beliefs about teaching. A minority of teachers continued to 
resist becoming involved in LPAC development through the project. They said 
that they saw little relevance in LAC: one teacher summed this up: 



"Language policy across the curriculum. What will they think of next!".
     For the most part, however, teachers said that part of the success of 
LPAC as a vehicle for staff development lay in the fact that it had raised 
issues which "mattered" and were right at the heart of teaching and 
learning. Most teachers felt that in developing policy they had focussed on 
'real' issues and practical concerns which were clearly relevant to their 
own classroom practices. 
     
ii)  The majority of teachers were committed to providing the best possible 
education for all students.
     The majority of teachers who participated in the research indicated 
that they felt considerable personal and professional commitment to the 
education of the children that they taught. This commitment was evident in 
a number of ways. Teachers indicated that their motivation for becoming 
involved in a curriculum development initiative such as LPAC was to improve 
the quality of education that they could provide for students. The level of 
commitment was also evident in teachers' practice and in the way they spoke 
about the students that they taught. In both primary and secondary schools, 
the majority of teachers made a consistent effort to ensure that all their 
students were fully involved in classroom activities, learning 
successfully, and enjoying the process of learning. The majority of 
teachers spoke about their classes and individual students and children 
with what appeared to be real concern and care and, particularly in primary 
schools, teachers appeared to know all the children in their classes very 
well. 
     Teachers spoke about their classes in terms of the group as a whole 
but also as individuals. A particular concern appeared to be that all 
students in the class should get a 'fair go' and that each child should 
have optimum opportunities for learning. This concern for fairness was 
sometimes reflected in statements along the lines of "I don't have 
girls/boys/Maori/Pakeha in my class; I have children". Statements of this 
kind have been criticised (Simon, 1986) as likely to indicate that teachers 
are failing to take cultural and/or gender issues into account. While this 
may be a danger, it was apparent that in talking about children "as 
individuals" teachers clearly acknowledged cultural and gender factors. The 
intention behind the statement seemed to be that teachers wished to 
emphasise that they cared equally about all students regardless of 

ethnicity or gender, rather than an intention to ignore these factors. In 
addition to this concern, teachers indicated that they did not wish to 
restrict children's learning opportunities by 'stereotyping' them on the 
grounds of ethnicity or gender. However, this may still present a problem. 
In criticising ideologies of liberal individualism, such as those reflected 
in these teachers' approach, Sharp (1990) suggests that Maori are treated 
"not as members of an irreducibly real ethnie, but as individuals in need 
who happen to be Maori". 
     Teachers involved in this project appear to have faced a dilemma in 
reconciling their individual relationships with children with the need to 
bear in mind wider issues associated with gender and culture (in as much as 



they affected individuals), while at the same time avoiding the pitfalls of 
stereotyping. For most teachers, however, equity issues were considered in 
relation to achieving change for the particular individual students or 
groups of students that they taught, rather than seeing these issues in 
relation to broader notions of social changes. 

iii) A common concern among teachers was that some students did not appear 
to be getting "a fair go' in education.
     While getting a 'fair go' in education appeared to be held as an 
undisputed standard of education, the "cloudy rhetoric of equity" (Sharp, 
1990) evidenced in public documents such as the Curriculum Review, the 
Picot Report and Tomorrow's Schools was apparent in the ways in which 
teachers talked about equity related issues. Terms associated with fairness 
tended to be used inconsistently by teachers. "Equity" appeared to have 
some status as the most politically 'correct' word in current usage, but in 
interviews with teachers it sometimes appeared to be used interchangeabley 
with "equality" and "equal opportunities". Whilst the literature indicates 
that these terms signify different approaches to interpreting what 
'fairness' might mean (Secada, 1989), the terms in themselves were not 
useful in identifying whether teachers held fairness to entail 'equality of 
opportunity', 'equality of outcome' or 'equity/diversity'. The vague and 
shifting meanings attached to terms seemed to exacerbate the confusion 
about equity issues. It was apparent that teachers held inconsistent and 
often unresolved views of what fairness might entail. 
     While there was considerable confusion over what fairness might imply, 
there was general agreement that students were not being treated fairly in 
education. In approaching policy development, then, equity issues tended to 
be defined in terms of lack of fairness, or unfair treatment and, in the 
main, policy concerns regarding unfair treatment were expressed in terms of 
particular groups that were in turn often described as "disadvantaged". 
Finally, although teachers acknowledged that some groups were 
'disadvantaged' in education, they did not, within policy discussions or 
research interviews, relate this to any broader picture of the distribution 
of social, cultural, political and economic power, or concepts such as 
domination and oppression.

iv)  In considering the ways in which language might contribute to 
disadvantage, teachers acknowledged a discrepancy between the expectations 
and standards of the school, and the language practices of the students.  
     Many teachers expressed the concern that access to school learning was 
limited for some children, particularly for those from disadvantaged 
groups. They suggested that these children were often unable to participate 
fully in educational activities because they did not have the adequate 
communication and language 'skills'. However, although teachers, and the 
policies, often referred to language in terms of particular skills as if 
language were an independent and static entity, they also talked about 
language in a much broader sense, in terms of the ways in which children 
actively use language. This broader sense of language as a form of social 
practice comes closer to the notion of 'discourse' (Kress, 1985). In all 
schools, one aspect of LPAC development was to attempt to identify both the 



language practices or discourses of the school and the language practices 
of students. This was important in helping teachers become more aware of 
some of the specific ways in which children's opportunities for learning 
might be limited because of the lack of a shared context, or communicative 
framework (Edwards and Mercer, 1987). Following from this, much of the 

discussion associated with LPAC development focussed on ways in which 
teachers could change classroom processes so that they were more sensitive 
and accessible to children from disadvantaged groups. 

v)   Students from disadvantaged groups were identified as having 
particular learning 'needs'.
     There was a tendency for teachers to talk about disadvantaged groups 
in terms of language 'needs' and 'problems'. This perspective often implied 
a deficit approach in which students' language and learning was cast as 
lacking in some way.
     Low self-esteem was identified as a particular barrier to learning for 
children from disadvantaged groups. Concern with low self-esteem was common 
across schools, and it appeared to be assumed that raising self-esteem 
would automatically help students learn and perform better. However, the 
concept of self-esteem appeared to be undefined and very vague. In general, 
low self-esteem was seen as a factor in causing academic failure, rather 
than as likely to occur as the result of failure, and teachers in turn 
appeared to locate the causes of low self-esteem in families or communities 
rather than in the school. In this approach, 'self-esteem theory' is in 
essence a deficit theory. 
     Although most discussion related to raising self-esteem focussed on 
those students with low self-esteem, two policies emphasised the need for 
children (and teachers) to listen to each others' opinions without using 
ridicule, and one policy specifically linked the use of sexist and racist 
language by other children with low self-esteem. These approaches do not 
locate low self-esteem as a problem within the child, but attempt to look 
at the role that the institution plays in contributing to the low self-
esteem of some children. This approach would seem to have greater potential 
in challenging attitudes that serve to perpetuate discrimination and 
inequality.
     Teachers tended to define language needs in relation to their ideas 
regarding the acquisition of language skills and ways of using language 
that they believed necessary if students were to succeed in education, and 
in the 'real world'. There was a tendency to construe the special needs of 
'disadvantaged' groups as the result of particular 'problems'. For example, 
it was suggested that: girls have problems with speaking in public because 
they lack self-confidence; NESB students have problems in communicating 
because English is not their first language; low SES rural children have 
problems because they have had limited experiences; Maori and Pacific 
Island children have problems because they have little exposure to 
literacy-based stimuli outside school. Such analyses of language are 
essentially examples of a deficit approach.
     There were two approaches which contrasted with this problem-based 



assessment of needs. First, a small minority of teachers used the word 
'rights' to explain aspects of policy. There were references to the rights 
of Maori and ethnic minorities to be able to use languages other than 
English, and their right to an education which respected their own 
cultures. Second, in a small number of instances, it was evident that some 
sense of positive value was attached to certain aspects of language as used 
by disadvantaged groups. Thus, a number of teachers said that they viewed 
bi- and multi- lingualism as being of positive value. In the girls' school 
two aspects of language use were recognised as having special value: the 
girls were described as being very good at working collaboratively, and 
adept at using discussion for learning; they were also seen as being good 
at supporting each other, so this ability was to be used in helping improve 
public speaking skills. 
     Talking in terms of students' needs does not necessarily imply a 
deficit approach. However, within the research, the standards against which 
teachers identified 'needs', tended to cast the students' language as 
problematic, or deficient in some way. Thus 'needs talk' tended to be 
associated with a deficit approach, and the policy guidelines developed in 
response to students' needs appeared essentially compensatory, in the sense 
that they attempted to 'make up' for the problems inherent in student 
language.

vi)  Teachers tended to accept that the overall aim of LPACs should be to 

enable disadvantaged groups to gain proficiency in the standard English of 
the school.
     The 'standard English of the school' was not necessarily defined in 
the LPACs, but there appeared to be general consensus regarding the value 
placed on particular language practices. Within primary schools, for 
example, it seemed to be assumed that learning how to read in English was 
the most important goal of children's early education. This focus was so 
implicit in the junior school curriculum, that it was not commented on in 
any of the language policies, but was evident in terms of the priority 
given to reading in the curriculum, and in the ways in which teachers spoke 
about their pupils: informal assessments about "how children were doing at 
school" centred on how well they were doing with learning to read. In 
secondary schools 'academic' discourse was given special value. For 
example, in terms of writing, the research indicated that: 'transactional' 
writing was generally valued more highly than 'expressive' and 'creative' 
writing; the writing activities most often mentioned were essay writing and 
note-taking; the importance of clarity and precision were stressed; and an 
emphasis was placed on "objective, analytical and expository" styles of 
writing (McPherson and Corson, 1989). 

Discussion

     In general, teachers seemed to accept that it was appropriate and 
right that schools should value and encourage certain language conventions. 
Clark et al (1987), in arguing for critical language awareness in schools, 



suggest that by accepting rather than questioning such conventions, the 
conventions tend to be 'naturalised': they are taken at face value and no 
weight is given to the fact that they have been socially produced. A 
critical approach to language proposes that dominant conventions, such as 
those that appear to have been accepted within the notion of the 'standard 
English of the school', have been shaped by dominant forces, embody 
dominant ideologies and therefore work in dominant interests. However, 
there was also evidence in the research that indicated that, while teachers 
accepted the inclusion of dominant conventions in schooling, they also 
questioned the exclusion of other discourses from schooling. 
     Lo Bianco (1990), drawing on the work of Ruiz, delineates three 
different ideologies underpinning national approaches to language planning, 
and relates these ideologies to the ways in which policy might privilege, 
devalue or exclude different discourse practices. Although he is 
specifically referring to policy regarding language minority groups, there 
are close parallels with the approaches taken in the schools. He suggests 
that there are three basic orientations in which language policy 
development is embedded:
Language-as-problem construes the targets of language policy to be a kind 
of social problem to be identified, eradicated, alleviated or in some other 
way resolved ...
Language-as-right is often a reaction to these sorts of policies ... 
(confronting) the assimilationist tendencies of dominant communities with 
arguments about legal, moral and natural right to local identity and 
language: it refutes the notion that minority communities are somehow made 
"better" through the loss of their language and culture ...
Language-as-resource ... presents the view of language as a social 
resource, policy statements formulated in this orientation should serve as 
guides by which language is preserved, managed and developed (Ruiz, 1988 
cited by Lo Bianco, 1990: 265-266).

Using this framework, it would seem that it is only within the language-as-
resource approach that the unequal value attributed to different discourses 
might be challenged. A 'language-as-problem' approach assumes that dominant 
discourse practices are the unquestioned goal of education. So, for 
example, the aim of minority education is competence in standard (New 
Zealand) English, and formal public speaking skills are assumed to be of 
benefit to girls. Language-as-right suggests that education for non-
dominant groups might incorporate wider goals than proficiency in dominant 
discourse practices. It recognises, for example, the claims of Maori for an 
education in Maori. While this is important, it does not challenge the 
dominance and privileging of middle-class Pakeha culture and language. 
     Language-as-resource respects rights, but also demands s a change in 
the way that language is valued. Thus, in a school in which bilingualism 
was valued, bilingualism would be seen as an appropriate goal for all 
children, not only those from minority ethnic groups. Lo Bianco warns 
however, that even if schools encourage bilingualism:
when the social status of two languages is unequal schools sometimes merely 



serve to showcase the inequality and may hasten the abandonment by children 
of their marked minority language if the material rewards of the society 
are exclusively associated with the dominant language (Lo Bianco, 1990: 
272).
This is highlighted in schools especially when language practices are 
regarded as a resource only in terms of their instrumental value in helping 
students achieve success in dominant discourses. As noted in Section 6.2, 
if Taha Maori is perceived only in terms of boosting school performance as 
measured in Pakeha terms, Maori knowledge is effectively demeaned. 
Similarly, if girls' ability to use supportive language and discussion is 
viewed only in instrumentalist terms, there is a danger that these 
practices will be trivialised, especially if they are absent from formal 
assessment and grading procedures. 
     However, while this instrumentalism characterised the rationales 
offered by some teachers, there was evidence that others believed that less 
prestigious discourse practices were valuable in other terms. Thus, there 
were teachers in both secondary schools who said that they particularly 
enjoyed working with girls because of their ability to work collaboratively 
rather than competitively. Similarly, as mentioned above, a number of 
teachers said that they valued the diversity of languages and cultures 
within the school. Finally, in one school the long-term goal of 
bilingualism in Maori and English, reflected the principal's belief that 
Maori was just as important a language for children to learn as English, 
and that bilingualism was of benefit to all children, and to society as a 
whole. 
     It would seem that this is another area in which teachers are faced 
with a dilemma. They may wish to support and encourage non-dominant 
discourse practices, but these practices may not be recognised in terms of 
educational qualifications, or in terms of job opportunities and economic 
reward when children leave school. If this is the case, in some respects it 
may be reasonable to assume that it is in children's interests to privilege 
socially prestigious discourse practices in education. 
     Although there was evidence that, in Bourdieu's terms, the schools did 
indeed both privilege and naturalise the linguistic capital of dominant 
groups, the hegemony of these dominant language practices was not complete, 
and was challenged by some teachers who were involved with the research. 
However, this challenge was not explicitly stated and, as with the approach 
taken towards equity in general, was framed in vague terms of 'unfairness' 
rather than being analysed in terms of relations of power. In this respect, 
the LPACs did not specifically acknowledge the tensions implicit in 
privileging particular discourses, and they seem to have provided little in 
the way of a solution to the contradictions which teachers were struggling 
to resolve in practice. Indeed, the LPACs themselves may have effectively 
served to legitimate and sustain the dominance of prestigious values and 
practices, even though this was not the overt intention of those involved 
in the development of the language policies.  Overall, the development of 
the LPACs, then, provides an example of the way in which the linguistic and 
cultural capital of dominant social groups might be confirmed in schooling. 



As such, the LPACs might be construed as a form of symbolic violence and, 
rather than contributing to a more equitable and democratic education, may 
have contributed to the maintenance and reproduction of the existing social 
order. 
     Critical approaches to pedagogy and the role of language in education 
(Clark et al, 1987; Shor and Freire, 1987; Fairclough, 1989) suggest that 
if the approach that teachers take to language, language learning and 
language practices is to avoid becoming an instrument of reproduction, then 
hegemonic orders of discourse need to be challenged and changed. LAC, as 
conceptualised by teachers within the research project, did not appear to 
provide the basis for recognising or understanding the relationship between 
language and power, and as such may have failed to establish the foundation 
for an emancipatory practice which could claim to address equity 
successfully. 
     However, there was evidence in the research to indicate that there are 
grounds for investigating the potential of LAC to overcome these problems. 
LAC proved relevant, meaningful and actionable in practice. It established 
the central role of language in learning, and highlighted gaps between the 
discourse practices of the school and the discourse practices of the 
students, providing the basis for changing and improving classroom 
processes. A broader conceptualisation of LAC, incorporating a more 
critical view of language and its relationship to the social order, rather 
than rejecting the insights established during the research, should ideally 
be able to build upon them. Within the research, teachers' willingness to 
look at their own practice critically, their commitment to the welfare of 
the students that they taught, and evidence that at least some teachers did 
not merely accept the dominance of established discourse practices in 
schooling, suggest that such a curriculum initiative might well make a 
valuable contribution to the democratisation of education.
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